# Focus June 2023

# China's Increasing Influence in the Middle East and the Future of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI)

Usman Zulfiqar Ali

# China's Increasing Influence in the Middle East and the Future of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI)

# Usman Zulfiqar Ali\*

### **Abstract**

China's influence in the Middle East has been increasing due to its large market and potential role as a responsible world power. Recently, it has also brokered a historic deal between Saudi Arabia and Iran. The development indicates the opening of various opportunities for China as well as neighbouring regional countries such as Iran, Saudi Arabia, and Pakistan. The years-long rivalry between the Gulf rivals remained the biggest hurdle in the extension of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and its flagship project CPEC in the region. After the successful détente in the Middle East, the regional dynamics have changed. The research attempts to find out the impact of the Saudi-Iran deal on the CPEC. In this context, the paper also attempts to analyse the hurdles for Iran to extend the BRI projects. Moreover, it also highlights the potential gains for Saudi Arabia from CPEC. Meanwhile, the study finds that a successful partnership in the realm of the BRI will bring many opportunities for China vis-à-vis Saudi Arabia and Iran.

**Keywords:** China, BRI, Iran, Saudi Arabia, Middle East, CPEC

<sup>\*</sup> Mr Usman Zulfiqar Ali is an Intern in the China Programme at the Institute of Regional Studies.

## China's Relations with the Middle East

Before Deng Xiaoping opened the Chinese market, China and the Middle Eastern countries were having little or no relations. Only two countries of the Middle East, Syria and Egypt, were having diplomatic engagements with PRC. Its relations with the Middle East enhanced after the 1970s and in the 1980s when key oil supplier countries such as Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Qatar announced their recognition. Since then, China's relations with the Middle Eastern countries have peaked.

After the Gulf War in 1991, China yearned for new partners in the Middle East to assure an uninterrupted oil supply.<sup>2</sup> Due to this, China and the Middle Eastern countries built strong partnerships with each other. Later, when President Xi announced its global connectivity project the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013, cooperation between the Middle East and China witnessed a new era. As the continuous development of the BRI projects requires an uninterrupted oil supply, therefore, the ties between them were strengthened. Saudi Arabia has become the largest oil supplier to China in the last few years.3 Similarly, the trade cooperation between China and Middle Eastern countries is also marked as historic since the start of the 21st century. The trade volume surged continuously from \$180 billion in 2019 to \$259 billion in 2021.4 Riyadh has also signed a Vision and Action on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road in 2015 and a Comprehensive Strategic Partnership in 2016<sup>5</sup> to enhance military and security ties with China. With Tehran, it had signed a Strategic Partnership Deal for 25 years, worth \$400 billion. This cooperation has enhanced the ties between China and its middle Eastern Partners.

# China's Growing Influence

Although China has historic ties with the Middle Eastern nations, its influence in the Middle East increased since the inception of the BRI in 2013. Its origin dates back to the development of good ties with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries in 1981 when the organization came into being. Since then, China remained a huge market for oil coming from Saudi Arabia and Iran. The Kingdom's oil supply to the PRC reached from \$2.29 billion in 2001 to \$38.3 billion in 2021.6 Similarly, despite Western sanctions on Iran, China managed to become Iran's largest trade partner. Tehran remained the third-largest exporter of oil to Beijing with a range of 1.2 million barrels per day on a 25 per cent discounted price.7 As a potential buyer from the oil exporting countries, China raised its importance in the region. In addition to it, Beijing also strengthened its economic ties with these countries. In 2016, President Xi signed the Comprehensive Strategic Plan with Saudi King Salman to jointly promote the Silk Road Economic Belt (SREB) and the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road (MSR). China signed a 25-year \$400 billion worth 'strategic partnership' with Iran in 2021.

Recently, China projected its posture as a responsible global power by mediating between Iran and Saudi Arabia to end the years-long rivalry. The KSA and Iran were facing a long ideological rivalry. But the recent cutoff in the relations came in 2016 when both of the countries called off their diplomatic missions from each other's country after the Kingdom hanged a prominent Shia cleric Nimr-al-Nimr in Riyadh.<sup>8</sup> In March earlier this year, the representatives of both countries met in China along

with Chinese top diplomat Wang Yi and announced the reengagement between them.9

The re-normalization of ties between them was direly important for China vis-à-vis Saudi Arbia and Iran. The Middle East was under severe conflict for long. Both Yemen and Syria were facing armed conflict. The rapprochement deescalated tensions in the region. The talks of the ceasefire in Yemen are there and Syrian President Bashar-al-Assad received a 'warm reception' back into Arab league. The rapprochement has also opened up opportunities for China and the BRI. The restoration of relations between Saudi Arbia and Iran increased the possibilities of inclusion of Saudi Arabia into CPEC. In addition to it, it will also increase chances of materializing the China Central Asia West Asia Economic Corridor (CCAWAEC). This all became possible due to China's economic leverage over the Middle Eastern countries which enabled it to bring this thaw. Moreover, this also shows China's increased interests and influence in the region and beyond.

# **China-Iran BRI Cooperation**

Iran has had historical relations with China since the days of the Chinese and Persian empires. Its cooperation with China in the BRI traces back to the old Silk Route times. In the past, Persia always played a crucial role as a gateway to Europe. Chinese traders used to sell silk in the European market through the ancient silk road route interconnecting Asia and Europe. In 2016, Tehran accepted to join the Chinese BRI revitalizing the historic trade route. The BRI has six corridors, out of which two can play a crucial part in Iran by building connectivity. These include the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) and the China-Central

Asia-West-Asia Economic Zone (CCAWAEC). Its key partners in enhancing cooperation in these corridors will certainly increase the revival of the historic importance of the silk route through connectivity and interdependence.

Recent developments of the Saudi-Iran Rapprochement and China-Central Asia Summit are reviving the concept of CCAWAEC. The corridor which includes China, Iran, Turkey, and the five Central Asian republics, as partners to bring connectivity and enhanced trade through historic trade routes is aimed to build connectivity and meet China's energy needs. Although Saudi Arabia has been part of the BRI in the Middle East for some time now, China's fears were its animosity against Iran. Cooperation with any of the two rivals may irk the other. Therefore, it mediated between Saudi Arabia and Iran to end the years-long rivalry.12 Additionally, this agreement between them will build a conducive environment for the completion of this economic corridor. Following the rapprochement, the China-Central Asia summit also stressed boosting the implementation of CCAWAEC. At the Dawn of Central Asia Summit, Chinese President Xi Jinping stressed the vigorous cooperation and hailed its connectivity and energy projects with Central Asian countries. 13 Therefore, the changing dynamics in the Middle East and the growing Chinese influence in the region can open new ways for achieving the objectives of the BRI.

#### Iran in CPEC

Iran is also strategically important for both Pakistan and China as its geographical proximity locates it both in the Caspian Sea as well as the Indian Ocean. Due to this, it grabs significant importance in China's "String of Pearls" Strategy. In 2019, Iran

expressed its will to join the multi-billion dollar project CPEC.<sup>14</sup> Later, Iran and China also signed a \$400 billion deal in 2021. Apart from economic ambitions, Iran is also strategically very important for China. The Iran-China deal reduced the Indian ambitions of blocking Chinese growing influence at the key waterways. Moreover, Iran and China also share their policy as a 'bulwark'<sup>15</sup> against American hegemony in the region.

After the recent détente signed between Saudi Arabia and Iran, which is itself a clear proclamation of China's expanding influence in the region, the prospects for Iran to join CPEC have increased. Its inclusion will enhance the energy supply to China to meet its economic goals. Tehran has also categorized Chabahar as a 'sister port'16 to Gwadar which can act as a transit facility. So, both China and Iran can benefit from Gwadar in their trade supply both through land and sea lanes. Iran's joining CPEC also enhances Pakistan's economic interests. Earlier, Islamabad was giving no room to Iran for its participation in this flagship project due to external pressure and American sanctions.<sup>17</sup> But recent developments portray a different picture. Pakistan has started engaging Iran as it also inaugurated a border market with Iran at the Mand-Pishin border.18 Therefore, due to the latest developments in regional politics such as the Saudi-Iran deal and indications of changing world order Islamabad can expand cooperation with Tehran under CPEC.

CPEC can also be expanded in its scope from connectivity projects to the diplomatic arena. It can bridge the gaps between nations through connectivity and cooperation. Iran is having difficult relations with Afghanistan due to ideological differences and their historic support for the Northern Alliance in 1996.

Afghanistan is a country now governed by the Taliban under an interim setup. Recently, Pakistan and China announced to engage Afghanistan in CPEC when their Foreign Ministers met for a trilateral security dialogue along with Afghan Foreign Minister in Islamabad. Its inclusion in CPEC creates a potential of Afghanistan becoming a trade hub. The Deputy Spokesperson of the Interim Foreign Ministry Hafiz Zia Ahmad also affirmed that with joining CPEC, Afghanistan will become a "centre of trade." The possible connectivity in the region will certainly create an interdependence between Iran and Afghanistan. CPEC, therefore, can also bridge the gap between Iran and Afghanistan by building an interdependence between them.

# The BRI and Iran's Comprehensive Strategic Partnership

China seeks to expand BRI by extending its comprehensive strategic partnership (CSP) with Iran to meet its interests. The deal aims to strengthen cooperation between China and Iran in infrastructure, connectivity, and energy supply. China is the biggest importer of Iranian energy. In return for the discounted oil supply from Iran, Beijing will provide investment in infrastructure and connectivity projects in Iran. For instance, China intends to invest \$4.2 billion in Tehran-Qom-Isfahan high-speed railway project. Similarly, Iran's isolation period and strict American sanctions have made many foreign investors leave the country. The CSP will also target its huge consumer market as it will intrigue Chinese investors in Iranian markets, therefore, increasing interdependence between them through maximized economic activity.

Iran's inclusion in the BRI through CPEC and CCAWAEC will also give a boost to this dormant 25-year Iran-China Strategic Partnership deal. Even after two years since its signing, the deal needs practical steps to materialize implementation. Last year, on the eve of Iranian Foreign Minister Hossein Amirabdollahian's visit to China, he indicated that the partnership was entering its implementation phase.<sup>22</sup> Therefore, CPEC can increase the potential of the deal by enhancing investment opportunities in the areas of economic, military, and security cooperation.

### Obstacles to the Extension of CPEC to Iran

China's growing influence in the Middle East and the recent rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Iran have opened up new ways for the extension of CPEC. In the first stage, China proposed to include Afghanistan in CPEC. As Iran has already shown a willingness to join CPEC in 2019, it can become part of it now. Iran's inclusion in CPEC is not so easy for Pakistan and even for China as well. Earlier, Iran had signed an agreement with the West called the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) under the P5+1 arrangement. But the deal was ended by American President Donal Trump in 2018.<sup>23</sup> On the part of China, it was keenly following the Iran civil nuclear deal which was earlier signed due to Beijing's great interests.

Due to its nuclear programme which according to it is for civilian use; Tehran is under a severe sanction regime. The toughest sanctions on Iran started since 2018 when the American President Donal Trump sanctioned Iran's economy with more than 960 sanctions. The sanctions also affected the Iranian economy pushing it into a two-year recession.<sup>24</sup> Similarly, the sanctions also

prohibit global and regional countries to bring investment to Iran. Although China is already buying Iranian oil, its potential for maximising this trade and engagement with Iran and bringing more infrastructural investment in the country requires lifting of these sanctions. Similarly, Iran's withdrawal from the deal gave a sceptical impression. The signatory countries might worry that Iran took American exit as a green signal to restart stockpiling of nuclear material. The deal was still functional and no other signatory had backed out.<sup>25</sup> Iran's return to the JCPOA will wipe out the trust shaking impression which has been given to all other signatories of JCPOA including China. Therefore, until the conclusion of JCPOA and the uplift of the sanctions on Iran, Beijing and Pakistan are wary of Iran's inclusion in the BRI.

Lastly, Iran's scope in joining CPEC in the near future is also limited due to the non-state actors. Recently, days after the opening of the Mand-Pishin border market between Iran and Pakistan, the militants attacked Pakistan's security forces near the Pak-Iran border. <sup>26</sup> Such kinds of incidents reduce the mutual trust between them building an obstacle in front of Tehran's inception in CPEC.

# The BRI and Saudi Arabia

Saudi Arabia has not had very good diplomatic relations with the PRC in the initial phase. The Kingdom had diplomatically engaged Taiwan and staunchly supported the rights of the Muslims in China. Later, the ties improved after the reforms period and indirect trade between them started in the 1980s. <sup>27</sup> Saudi Arabia and China started direct bilateral trade even after the 1990s, but the relations maximized to the strength that China is

the biggest importer of Saudi Oil and a leading importer of non-oil products. Over the period, the relations between Saudi Arabia and China improved with Kingdom's inception in BRI. Both also announced the establishment of Comprehensive Strategic Partnership in 2016 to expand the scope of the BRI.<sup>28</sup>

Saudi Arabia's key strategic geography provides it with a significant stake in the Chinese BRI. It is the only country that has its coastal opening to both the Red Sea and the Persian Gulf which provides it access to the key economic gateways Strait of Hormuz and Bab el Mandeeb. In addition to it, Saudi defacto ruler Muhamad Bin Salman's Vision 2030 also builds robust ties with China. The objectives of Vision 2030 such as building connectivity and creating jobs, resemble what China had proposed while launching the BRI. Earlier in 2017, MBS also stressed that the objectives of Vision 2030 are in line with Chinese BRI<sup>29</sup>. Under Vision 2030, both Saudi Arabia and China have cooperated in the field of digitization bringing "Smart" Digitization in all aspects. Therefore, it has created more opportunities for both to cooperate in the region.

Saudi Arabia's tilt towards China at least for the sake of the successful Vision 2030, can also increase after the recent rapprochement between Iran and Saudi Arabia. The end of rivalry can bring opportunities for Saudi Arabia to enhance its cooperation in BRI through CPEC and other corridors along with other partners such as Iran, Pakistan, and CARs. For instance, Saudi Arabia 2019 announced an investment worth US\$ 84 billion to build a refinery near Gwadar Port.<sup>30</sup> But due to the fears of the daunting impacts of rivalry on the country, the development stalled. However, the changing dynamics will remove such

obstacles bringing more options for cooperation between the regional countries. Similarly, the rapprochement also gives an impetus to reducing US influence in the Middle East and ending the Kingdom's term as a junior partner in the region. Therefore, it will increase and enhance options for Saudi Arabia in BRI.

Middle Eastern region is significant due to its oil exports. The US always remained a security guarantor in the Middle East, particularly for Saudi Arabia against Iran. It has military bases in the region (such as in Bahrain), particularly at the mouth of key transit points from where billions of barrels of oil transit every day. But China's growing influence in the region has been impacting American interests. It is not only enabling foes to sit together but also creating interdependence between the states. The successful Saudi Vision 2030 and Chinese BRI, generating interdependence among the regional countries can reduce the American requirement to become a security guarantor in the region to ensure unharmed transportation in sea lanes of communication.

#### Conclusion

China's influence in the Middle East has been growing since the early days of the BRI. It lured Saudi Arabia and Iran into the multi-billion connectivity project. Due to this, Beijing could convince both rivals to reach on a certain agreement. After the rapprochement, the dynamics of the Middle East have changed and Beijing's influence in the region has increased. China's biggest fear to extend the BRI to the Middle East was the animosity between Iran and Saudi Arabia. After the deal, Saudi Arabia can be a successful part of BRI through investing in CPEC. While China-Central Asia-West Asia Economic Corridor (CCAWAEA) can

become a reality with Iran being part of it. In addition to it, the BRI can also bridge the gap between Iran and Afghanistan after both are connected through land generating an interdependence between them.

Meanwhile, despite the rapprochement between Riyadh and Tehran, the extension of the BRI to Iran faces some hurdles. Iran is under sanctions again since 2018 which has become a big hurdle to foreign investment. Similarly, the stalemate on Iran Civil Nuclear Deal, which is apparently the only reason behind the tough sanctions regime against it, is also hindering further Chinese investment in Iran. There are also signs of China's worries as Iran restarted uranium enrichment just after the US withdrawal from JCPOA. Therefore, Iran's behaviour regarding JCPOA and its approach to return to the deal is equally important for China as well as for other regional countries.

The active part of Saudi Arabia and Iran in Chinese BRI also fulfils the objectives of all the parties. With the successful inception of the BRI by Saudi Arabia and Iran, it will be a positive sum for all countries in it. Similarly, the successful implementation of the BRI projects will also create interdependence between these countries. China being the largest market of oil coming from these countries can fulfil its energy needs without any obstruction. While on the other hand, Iran can have the biggest trade and diplomatic partner particularly when it is under severe American sanctions. So is the case with Saudi Arabia. After the quick depletion of its oil reserves and its requirement to shift its economy, Kingdom launched its vision for 2030. The objectives of the BRI and Saudi Vision 2030 were in line with each other. A comprehensive partnership between Saudi Arabia and China can bring huge

benefits to both. Therefore, a successful partnership in the realm of the BRI will bring many opportunities for China vis-à-vis its regional partners.

## **Notes and References**

- Andrew Scobell and Alireza Nader, China in the Middle East: The Wary Dragon (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2016). https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR1229.html.
- <sup>2</sup> Camille Lons (ed.) et al., "China's Great Game in the Middle East," European Council on Foreign Relations, 21 October 2019, https://ecfr.eu/publication/china\_great\_game\_ middle\_east/.
- Reuters, "Saudi Arabia Stays Top Crude Supplier to China in 2022, Russian Barrels Surge," Reuters, 23 January 2023. https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/saudi-arabia-stays-top-crude-supplier-china-2022-russian-barrels-surge-2023-01-20/.
- 4 AMR HAMZAWY, "The Potential Inroads and Pitfalls of China's Foray into Middle East Diplomacy," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 20 March 2023. https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/03/20/potential-inroads-and-pitfalls-of-china-s-foray-into-middle-east-diplomacy-pub-89316.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Vision and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st-Century Maritime Silk Road (China 2015). https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics\_665678/2015zt/xjpcxbayzlt2015nnh/201503/t2015 0328\_705553.html.
- OEC, " New Multidimensional Economic Complexity Rankings," ed. OEC (2001-2021). https://oec.world/en/ profile/bilateral-country/chn/partner/sau.
- Akmal jawi, "Iran Boosts Cheap Oil Sale to China Despite Sanctions," Voice of America, 26 January 2023. https://www.voanews.com/a/iran-boosts-cheap-oil-sale-to-china-despite-sanctions-/6935635.html.

- Aljazeera Staff, "Saudi Arabia Cuts Diplomatic Ties with Iran," Aljazeera 4 January 2016. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/1/4/saudi-arabia-cuts-diplomatic-ties-with-iran.
- Jacopo Scita, Mehran Haghirian, "The Broader Context Behind China's Mediation between Iran and Saudi Arabia," *The Diplomat*, 14 March 2023. https://thediplomat.com/2023/03/the-broader-context-behind-chinas-mediation-between-iran-and-saudi-arabia/.
- Aljazeera, "Assad Gets Warm Reception as Syria Welcomed Back into Arab League," *Aljazeera*, 19 May 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/5/19/assad-gets-warm-welcome-as-syria-welcomed-back-into-arab-league#:~:text=After%20more%20than%20a%20decade,back%20into%20the%20Arab%20League.
- Mohsen Shariatinia and Hamidreza Azizi, "Iran and the Belt and Road Initiative: Amid Hope and Fear," Journal of Contemporary China 28, no. 120 (21 March 2019). https://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2019.1594108. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/citedby/10.1080/10670564. 2019.1594108?scroll=top&needAccess=true&role=tab&aria-labelledby=cit.
- Kasra Aarabi Saeid Golkar, "The Real Motivation Behind Iran's Deal with Saudi Arabia," Foreign Policy, 6 April 2023. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/04/06/iran-saudi-arabia-deal-agreement-china-meeting-beijing/.
- Andrew Hayley, "China's Xi Unveils Grand Development Plan for Central Asia," Reuters, 23 May 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/chinas-xi-calls-stable-secure-central-asia-2023-05-19/.
- Mohammad Zafar, "Iran Expresses Desire to Join CPEC," The Express Tribune, 15 February 2019. https://tribune.com.pk/ story/1910782/iran-expresses-desire-join-cpec.
- Toshi Yoshihara et al., "The United States and China in the Persian Gulf: Challanges and Opportunities," The Fletcher

- Forum of World Affairs 26, No. 1 (2002). https://www.jstor.org/stable/45289162.
- Fatima Raza, "Prospects for Pakistan-China-Iran Trilateral Cooperation," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 39, no. 3 (2019). https://www.jstor.org/stable/48544309.
- Aamir Latif, "No room for Iran in China-Pakistan economic cooperation," Anadolu Agency, 18 February 2019. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/no-room-for-iran-in-china-pakistan-economic-cooperation/1395801.
- Ayaz Gul, "Iran, Pakistan Open Border Marketplace, Power Transmission Line," Voice of America, 18 May 2023. https://www.voanews.com/a/iran-pakistan-open-border-marketplace-power-transmission-line-/7099169.html.
- Abid Hussain, "Pakistan Set to Host Trilateral Dialogue with China, Afghanistan," Aljazeera, 6 May 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/5/6/pakistan-set-to-host-trilateral-dialogue-with-china-afghanistan.
- Islam Uddin, "With CPEC extension, Afghanistan to become center of trade: Official," Anadolu Agency, 16 May 2023. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/with-cpec-extensionafghanistan-to-become-center-of-trade-official/2898336.
- <sup>21</sup> Iran International Newsroom, "China Lends Money for 'Uneconomical' Train Project in Iran," Iran International, 17 February 2022. https://www.iranintl.com/en/202207029354.
- Maziar Motamedi, "Iran Says 25-Year China Agreement Enters Implementation Stage," Aljazeera, 15 January 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/1/15/iran-says-25-year-china-agreement-enters-implementation-stage.
- Hassan Rouhani, "World Leaders React to Us Withdrawal from Iranian Nuclear Deal," Aljazeera, og May 2018. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/5/9/world-leaders-react-to-us-withdrawal-from-iranian-nuclear-deal.

- Maziar Motamedi, "Iran's economy reveals power and limits of US sanctions," Aljazeera, o2 February 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2022/2/2/irans-economy-reveals-power-and-limits-of-us-sanctions.
- Guy Burton, "Neither China Nor Iran Will Get What They Want From Their Relationship," The diplomat, 18 February 2023. https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/neither-china-nor-iran-will-get-what-they-want-from-their-relationship/.
- Ayaz Gul, "Insurgents Kill 2 Pakistan Soldiers Near Iran's Border," Voice of America, o1 June 2023. https://www.voanews.com/a/insurgents-kill-2-pakistan-soldiers-near-iran-s-border-/7118416.html.
- <sup>27</sup> Jeremy Garlick and Radka Havlová, "China's "Belt and Road" Economic Diplomacy in the Persian Gulf: Strategic Hedging Amidst Saudi–Iranian Regional Rivalry," Journal of Current Chinese Affairs 49, no. 1 (2020). https://journals.sagepub.com/ doi/pdf/10.1177/1868102619898706.
- MOFA PRC, "Xi Jinping Holds Talks with King Salman Bin Abdulaziz Al Saud of Saudi Arabia. Two Heads of State Jointly Announce Establishment of China-Saudi Arabia Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," news release, 20 January 2016, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics\_ 665678/2016zt/xjpdstajyljxgsfw/201601/t20160121\_704459.ht ml.
- Juan Chen, Meng Shu, and Shaobiao, "Aligning China's Belt and Road Initiative with Saudi Arabia's 2030 Vision: Opportunities and Challenges," China Quarterly of International Strategic Studies 4, no. 03 (2018). https://www.worldscientific.com/doi/abs/10.1142/S237774001 8500203.
- Gul Yousafzai, "Saudi Arabia to Set up \$10 Billion Oil Refinery in Pakistan," Reuters, 13 January 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-pakistan-economyidUSKCN1P6oOU.